
             Notice of Violation 
(3AAC 304.525)

This form, all information provided and responses are public documents per Alaska Public Records ACT AS 40.25 

Date: License #/Type: 

Licensee: Address: 

DBA: AMCO Case #: 

This is a notice to you as licensee that an alleged violation has occurred.  If the Alcoholic Beverage Control Board decides to act 
against your license, under the provisions of AS 44.62.330 - AS 44.62.630 (Administrative Procedures Act) you will receive an 
Accusation and Notice of your right to an Administrative Hearing. 

Note: This is not an accusation or a criminal complaint. 

You are directed to respond in writing to this Notice of Violation within 10 days of receipt to explain what action you have 
taken to prevent a re-occurrence of this violation.  FAILURE TO RESPOND TO THIS NOTICE OF VIOLATION WITHIN 10 DAYS 
WILL RESULT IN YOUR APPREARANCE, EITHER IN PERSON OR TELEPHONICALLY, BEFORE THE ABC BOARD AT THEIR 
NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BOARD MEETING.  

*Please send your response to the address below and include your alcohol license number in your response.
3 AAC 304.525 (B) provides that upon receipt of a Notice of Violation, a licensee may request to appear before the Director and be heard regarding the 
Notice of Violation.  The request must be made within ten days after receipt of the Notice and the Director must grant an appearance within ten days after 
receipt of a request.  A Licensee shall respond, either orally or in writing, to the Notice. 

Alcohol & Marijuana Control Office 
ATTN: Enforcement 
550 W. 7th Ave, Suite 1600 
Anchorage, Alaska  99501 
amco.enforcement@alaska.gov 

Issuing Investigator:  Received by: 

SIGNATURE:  SIGNATURE: 

Delivered VIA:  Date:  

mailto:amco.enforcement@alaska.gov
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October 10, 2017 
 
Ms. Erika McConnell, Director 
Alcoholic Beverage Control Board 
550 W. 7th Avenue 
Suite 1600 
Anchorage, Alaska 99501 
VIA EMAIL AND REGULAR MAIL 
    

Re: Package Store, License #4732 
           Notice of Violation, Number AB17-0423 

              
 
Dear Erika:     
 
This letter is in response to the Notice of Violation we received on September 
22, 2017, alleging a violation of Title 4, Statutes AS04.11.010: Selling w/out a 
license, AS04.11.150: Package Store License, AS04.11.370: Suspension and 
revocation of licenses and permits, 3AAC304.415: Storing, warehousing and 
transporting and  AS 04.21.030: Responsibility of licensees, agents, and 
employees. 
 
We believe that there is a fundamental misunderstanding as to how we 
participate in fundraising events for charitable organizations. We do not sell or 
give away alcohol off premise. We do not transport the alcohol to events. The 
charity/volunteer is required to pick up the wine. All profits derived go only to 
the charity. We volunteer our time at these events. AMCO has approved every 
event that we have participated in. Enforcement investigators have checked 
permits, signage and TAP cards at many events.  
 
In regards to the Notice of Violation we feel it necessary to offer some historical 
context based on contacts, emails, and discussions with AMCO. Winestyles 
opened in 2007. At the start of our business, we were contacted by many 
charities asking about wine tastings. We contacted the ABC Board at that time 
and met with Chief Investigator Robert Beasley. The sole intention of the 
meeting was to make certain that we were in compliance with regulations 
relating to Title 4, specifically wine tastings. 
 
Mr. Beasley explained that charities were required to obtain a Special Events 
Permit and that 100% of the profits must go to them. He also mentioned that 
several package stores other than WineStyles had done similar events. He 
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noted that alcohol could not be sold off premise, however, we were free to 
promote ourselves. Mr. Beasley advised that an owner/employee of WineStyles 
could not transport the wine to the event. We have been following these 
guidelines for each and every event that we participate in. We have, over the 
past ten years, been proactive with contacting AMCO with any questions or 
concerns.  
 
In October of 2016, we received a letter in e-mail form, from former Director 
Cynthia Franklin. She outlined multiple issues that were of concern to her.  We 
immediately responded to the concerns and explained that the information that 
she received was incorrect. We offered to forward emails that would 
demonstrate this. Additionally, we asked to speak via phone or attend a 
meeting to quell any perceived issues of our business but we did not receive a 
response to these requests. Director Franklin stated that we could expect a 
visit from AMCO enforcement team in the next 30 days. We were never 
contacted. At this point we contacted legal counsel, Sherman Ernouf, to assist 
in contacting AMCO. Due to a recent Director change a meeting could not be 
facilitated. We requested and received a copy of our license file. This did not 
show anything relating to the above issues or concerns.  
 
On September 9, 2017, we were contacted by Investigator Hamilton. He advised 
us that AMCO had received a complaint stating we were pouring wine in the 
Alaska State Fair parking lot. We assured him that this was not the case, and 
added that an enforcement officer with AMCO had checked the license, 
signage, and TAP cards on Friday, August 25, 2017 during the Alaska State 
Fair Fundraising Event.  At that time, we were told we were compliant. We have 
volunteered for The Alaska State Fair for 5 years now. In 2013 and 2014, the 
Fair applied and were approved by the ABC Board for a Special Events Permit.  
In 2015, at the direction of AMCO, we were told that the Alaska State Fair 
Recreational Site License would be sufficient for the tasting event and no 
Special Events Permit would be necessary, since the fundraiser benefited the 
fair.  As such, the Alaska State Fair did not continue obtaining Special Event 
Permits.  
 
WineStyles has been in business almost 10 years and we have never received a 
violation. We have gone to great lengths to ensure we are following all Title 4 
guidelines.  
 
The Notice of Violation is at least partially based on Ms. Franklin’s e-mail letter 
of 10-13-16, accusing us of embracing a business model not legally permitted 
by the type of license we possess. Ms. Franklin never issued an NOV.  Further, 
we asked repeatedly for a meeting in person or via teleconference so we would 
have the ability to explain how we had been operating for the previous 8 years. 
We were never afforded that opportunity. It is our position that we have been 
operating within Title 4 for the entire duration of our license and we request 
the notice of alleged violation be dismissed.  



 3 

 
WineStyles is committed to working with AMCO and would like clarification of 
how you would like us to proceed with any future events. We take pride in 
being able to give back to our community and would like to continue to do so. 
We will comply with any guidance you provide us. 
 
We would respecfully request a meeting with the Director as soon as is possible 
to address the above concerns.  Thank you for your time and consideration in 
this regard. 
 
      Sincerely, 
 
 
 
      Doug & Kim Fifer 

WineStyles 
 
cc. Sherman Ernouf, Ernouf & Coffey, P.C. 
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